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OVER BLACK

The idle roar of a high-performance engine. It revs up. 
Settles.

Revs up again, louder.

Again. LOUDER--

EXT. INTERSECTION - NIGHT

MISTER (38) shoots awake, looks toward the road. A scrappy 
vagrant caked in dirt and filth with a beard that hides what 
might be a youthful face. His eyes shine under the grime 
with a wanting.

He lays on a dirt clearing at the off-ramp of the freeway.

And engine revs.

He stares at:

The Lamborghini. Black. So black it’s almost invisible in 
the night. The lights from other cars highlight its sharp 
contours. Its headlights glow like Mister’s eyes. It stares 
right at him. Growls.

Mister’s mouth hangs open just a bit. He frowns.

Squeaky brakes next to him.

He whips his head around to see a boxy, rusted hatchback 
with a dim, blue Buster’s Pizza car-top sign stopped at the 
off-ramp.

The PIZZA DRIVER (32) opens the door, gets out.

An engine revs.

The Lamborghini peels off with a trail of smoke. Disappears 
into the night.

Mister lifts himself off the ground. Walks toward the Pizza 
Driver, who pulls his blue pizza polo shirt off. He hands it 
to Mister.

The Pizza Driver walks to the BMW next to him. Opens the 
door. The BMW’s driver gets out. Walks away. The Pizza 
Driver get in.

Mister takes off his raggedy, brown jacket. Puts on the 
shirt. Sits down in the car.
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INT. CAR - CONTINUOUS

Mister pulls the car forward as if he knows where he’s 
going. He slides a pizza box out of the delivery bag. Opens 
it. Grabs a slice. Takes a bite.

He sighs, his eyes flutter as if it’s his first bite of 
pizza.

He turns the wheel. Goes down a dark road as he munches on 
the pizza.

The light of an apartment building illuminates him. He pulls 
over. Grabs the open pizza box. Gets out of the car.

EXT. APARTMENT BUILDING - CONTINUOUS

Mister licks his fingers as he walks up the steps of the 
apartment building.

He presses the buzz button. The door instantly buzzes. He 
pushes through.

INT. APARTMENT BUILDING - CONTINUOUS

Walks to the first door.

The door opens.

HIP DUDE stands at the door in slacks and a flannel button-
up. Mister hands him the pizza box, then walks in.

INT. APARTMENT - CONTINUOUS

Hip Dude sets the pizza box on a dining table in his main 
living area.

Mister and Hip Dude take off their shirts. Trade.

Hip dude walks out the door, closes it behind him.

Mister opens the pizza box on the table. Grabs a slice. 
Takes a bit.

A knock at the door.

Mister rushes over with excitement. Opens the door. A flood 
of excited guests, twenty or so, all dressed in hip, casual 
clothes rush in.

They chatter, smiles, pat him on the back and shake hands as 
they file in. They fill the space. Settle in chairs and into 
clicks as if they’d been there for hours.
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By the door, YUPPIE GUY (36) leans agains the wall, texts.

Mister wanders over to him.

MISTER
Hey, can I take your jacket?

Yuppie’s eyes look up at him.

YUPPIE
Sure.

He kicks off the wall to stand up straight. He pulls off his 
sportcoat, hands it to Mister.

Mister puts it on. Pats Yuppie on the back, then opens the 
door. He stops in the doorway, lifts his hand like he forgot 
something.

Yuppie notices. He points to Yuppie’s shining silver Rolex.

YUPPIE
Oh! Right.

Yuppie pulls off the watch, hands it over. Mister throws it 
on. Winks, then heads out the door.

INT. APARTMENT BUILDING - CONTINUOUS

He struts toward the front doors. He pushes through them 
like he owns the place.

EXT. APARTMENT BUILDING - CONTINUOUS

Mister heads down the stairs toward the white BMW parked in 
front of the building.

The Pizza Driver hops out. He spots Mister, points with a 
curious look on his face.

PIZZA DRIVER
Have we met?

Mister smiles. Winks.

MISTER
We have now.

Pizza Driver tosses the keys to Mister. Mister snatches them 
from the air. Hops in the car.
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INT. BMW - NIGHT

Mister pulls the door closed. In the passenger seat is an 
attractive Brunette in a short skirt. She hands over a small 
vile.

Mister puts it to his nose, sniffs. Winces. Shakes it off.

MISTER
Woo. Damn!

He pulls the stick shift, slams on the accelerator. The 
Brunette gets pulled into her seat.

Mister smiles, almost sinister as he races down the road.

POV outside the windshield. Blowing past other cars, weaving 
from lane to lane.

In the rearview mirror. Blue and red lights flash.

Mister sobers up. His smile drops.

MISTER
Fuck!

He slows, pulls over to the side.

The car rolls to a stop. Mister taps the steering wheel. 
Peeks in the mirror. He rolls down his window.

An OFFICER with a buzz-cut and a black police-issue jacket 
shines a light in.

Mister looks into the light.

MISTER
Do you know why you pulled me over?

Mister pushes the door open.

Steps out, eyes on the Officer.

EXT. STREET - CONTINUOUS

The Officer jolts a bit. He draws his pistol, takes aim.

Mister freezes. Puts his hands in the air.

They stand frozen for a moment. Then...

Mister takes off his sportcoat slowly. Hands it over to the 
Officer with his other hand still in the air.
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The Officer takes it.

Then takes off his police jacket. Hands it to Mister.

Mister throws it on. Then snatches the gun from the officer. 

MISTER
Sir, put your hands in the air.

The officer reaches into his pocket.

MISTER
Take your hands away from your 
pocket. Do it. Do it!

Mister fires three rounds into the Officer. The Officer hits 
the ground.

BRUNETTE
No! Oh my god, no, what did you do?

The Brunette crawl out from the driver’s side of the car. 
She crawls over to the Officer on the ground.

Mister stares down in utter disbelief.

The brunette looks up at him.

He bends down to the Officer who lays in an expanding pool 
of blood. He grabs the officer’s radio on his belt. Pulls it 
to his face. Presses the talk button.

MISTER
Shots fired... We have shots fired.

He drops the radio. Stands, walks away.

Behind him, the Brunette shakes the Officer, frantic and 
crying.

Mister marches to:

EXT. MANSION GATE - CONTINUOUS

The large gate with a greek architecture style mansion, 
complete with faux columns.

He doesn’t stop. Pulls his gun, aims it at the keypad. 
Fires. The keypad sparks.

The gate opens.

He walks right through.
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EXT. MANSION PROPERTY - CONTINUOUS

Up the driveway past the tall trees.

Parked out front, the Black Lamborghini.

A young guy in a white suit jacket and linen pajamas busts 
through the front door up the steps.

YOUNG GUY
Hey, what the fuck are you--

Mister fires two rounds into him.

He collapses, rolls down the white sandstone steps, leaving 
a trail of blood.

Mister walks over to him, kneels down. He stares a the man 
bleeding to death.

His eyes well up with tears, but his cold expression doesn’t 
change.

Mister pulls his police jacket off. Lays it on the ground.

Then, he pulls the bleeding man’s jacket off. One arm, then 
the other. The bleeding young man is limp like a rag doll.

The white jacket stained red with blood.

Mister slides it over his arm. Pulls it up onto his 
shoulders. Then lays his gun next to the man.

He waits a moment, then rises to his feet. He struts to the 
car. A smile appears on his face. He pulls the keys from his 
pocket. Clicks.

The driver-side wing door flips open. He plops down in the 
seat. Pulls the door down.

INT. LAMBORGHINI - CONTINUOUS

Mister places his hands on the steering wheel. He grips the 
wheel, feels the leather in his hands.

He revs the engine. He jitters with excitement. Then, he 
punches it. Takes off.

POV outside the windshield. The headlights illuminate the 
night as he rounds the driveway, then out the gate.

He passes the Brunette on the ground with the Officer.
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The engine rev, the road becomes a blur. Up an on-ramp. Onto 
the freeway.

The world goes silent. As if we’re warping through a 
wormhole. The lights of the car pass like bright stars.

IN MISTER’S EYES

Now dark and dead, bright sparkles of light flicker in them.

The sound of the world comes back in.

POV outside the windshield. Down an off ramp. Round left.

Stop at an intersection.

Mister looks to his right. Stares.

POV. A vagrant man lies sleeping on the ground next to an 
off-ramp from the other side of the freeway.

Mister dips his head. His eyes become angry.

He grips the wheel. Revs once.

The vagrant man doesn’t budge.

Revs again. Louder.

Nothing.

Once more, he steps on it.

The vagrant man jolts awake. He’s Mister. He spots the 
Lamborghini.

EXT. INTERSECTION - SAME TIME

Vagrant Mister stares at the Lamborghini, his mouth slightly 
open with awe.

INT. LAMBORGHINI - SAME TIME

Rich Mister stares angrily at himself on the intersection 
corner.

POV outside the windshield.

The pizza car stops next to Vagrant Mister. The Pizza Driver 
gets out. Takes off his shirt. Vagrant Mister watches.

Rich mister looks forward, down the road. Punches it.
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White smoke surrounds the car as he peels off down the road, 
into the night.

EXT. INTERSECTION - SAME TIME

Vagrant Mister catches a glimpse of the Lamborghini right 
before it disappears. Desire fills his eyes. Then, his 
expression drops. He looks at the pizza guy.

Lifts himself off the ground.

FADE OUT.

THE END
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